Board Meeting Minutes

June 29, 2016

Page 2

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSIT SYSTEM

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION DISTRICT, INCORPORATED

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSIT SYSTEM, NUMBER ONE

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION DISTRICT, INCORPORATED

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSIT SYSTEM, NUMBER TWO

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION DISTRICT, INCORPORATED

ACCESS TRANSIT SERVICES, INC.

CDTA FACILITIES, INC.

MINUTES OF JUNE 29, 2016 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman (Via Remote Access)


Arthur F. Young, Jr., Treasurer



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Norman L. Miller



Thomas M. Owens

MEMBERS EXCUSED
Georgeanna N. Lussier, Vice Chairwoman



Denise A. Figueroa

OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration




Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Lance C. Zarcone, Director of Maintenance



Ross Farrell, Director of Planning




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement




Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources and Safety




Joseph Landy, Superintendent, Troy Division



Thomas McKie, Manager of Safety




Thomas M. Marois, Manager of Graphics Services

Eddie R. Pagan, Operator, Troy Division 




Dennis A. Sweeney, Operator, Albany Division

Scott D. Meek, ITS Technician

Frederick Neumann, Maintenance Trainer

Amy Neumann, Team Leader/DFA Billing, Consolidated Call Center

Jaime Watson, Communications Manager

Sarah Matrose, Internal Auditor
Stephen Williams, The Daily Gazette



Mary Gayron, Citizens for Transportation



Nancy Benedict, Citizens for Transportation



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.
AGENDA APPROVAL

 

Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Mr. Owens
Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF MAY 25, 2016 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Mr. Owens
Carried Unanimously
RECOGNITION

· Chairman Stackrow asked Mr. Basile to carry out the ceremonial portion of 4 employee service awards.    Mr. Basile presented 20-year service awards to Eddie Pagan, an operator in the Troy Division and Dennis Sweeney, an operator in the Albany Division.  He also presented a 25-year service award to Scott Meek, an ITS Technician, and a 35-year service award to Frederick Neumann, a Maintenance Trainer.    Chairman Stackrow and the other members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Mr. Stackrow, Chairman, reported in the negative.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, July 21, 2016 at 11:30 am at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report From Arthur F. Young, Jr., Acting Chair
· The Performance Oversight Committee met on Wednesday, June 22, 2016 at 12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  Mr. Young chaired the meeting for Mr. Owens.
Consent Agenda Items

· The Authority’s current contract for 40’ buses has expired.  To ensure availability of vehicles for fleet replacement, a new contract is required.  An RFP was issued that specified the minimum performance requirements and estimated quantity of vehicles desired for the term of five years.  

· Three major 40’ bus manufacturers submitted proposals, including Gillig, LLC (the incumbent).  Based on the evaluation criteria listed in the RFP, a technical review of each submittal was undertaken by a staff committee. The review included detailed inspection of demonstration buses by the Authority’s maintenance staff and bus operators.  Price proposals were opened separately after all of the technical reviews and inspection of demonstration buses was completed.

· All three proposals were extremely competitive in price and technical scores, and the manufacturers were asked to provide a Best and Final Offer (BAFO). As a result of the BAFO process, it was determined that Gillig provided the best overall offerings for the Authority’s current needs. Gillig has provided 40’ buses to the Authority for the last 10 years, and staff is satisfied with vehicle performance and after-market sales and support.
· The Committee recommends awarding a five-year contract for the purchase of 40’ buses to Gillig, LLC of Hayward, California for a base vehicle price amount not to exceed 449,610.  Up to 125 vehicles may be purchased over the contract term.
· Chairman Stackrow advised that Lance Zarcone and Stacy Sansky gave the Committee an in-depth overview of the procurement process.
RESOLUTION NO. 25 - 2016 

Authorizing a Contract Award for the Purchase of 40-foot Transit Buses

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Owens
Carried Unanimously

· The Authority’s current fleet replacement plan calls for annual vehicle purchases and disposal of vehicles that have reached the end of their useful life.  

· A Request for Proposals was issued for a 5-year contract to buy 40-foot diesel buses and approved through earlier Board action. Staff is recommending the purchase of 12 vehicles upon receipt of a fully executed contract.

· The Committee recommends the purchase of an order of 12 buses from this contract for a cost of $459,411 per vehicle. This cost includes extended warranties for engine, HVAC and transmission.  An additional $29,444 is required for training and tooling as the Authority has a number of new maintenance staff who require training.   These buses will replace an equal number of vehicles that have reached the end of their useful life and were included in the previously approved FY17 budget. Anticipated delivery is early summer of 2017.

RESOLUTION NO. 26 - 2016 

Authorizing the Purchase of Twelve 40-foot Transit Buses

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

· In 2010, the Authority implemented a mobile and fixed camera system which was competitively procured and provided by March Networks. The Authority has installed March Networks technology at all five of its locations and on most of its buses. This project is intended to upgrade eight 4000 series Digital Video Recorders (DVRs) that have reached their end of useful life. These particular DVRs are used for storing video collected at the Authority’s facilities. The units will be replaced and configured, and all existing cameras will be migrated to use the new DVRs. 

· The Committee recommends authorizing the award of a sole source DVR replacement contract to Integrated Video Solutions, LLC, of Chester, New Jersey for a total amount of $41,740.
· Mr. Young noted that as a sole source agreement, management made every effort to ensure that minority groups were considered in the process.  

RESOLUTION NO. 27 - 2016 

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for Fixed Camera Systems Upgrades

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Miller

Carried Unanimously

· Albany Medical Center (AMC) and the Authority have partnered to include transit enhancements as part of the Park South Revitalization through the Universal Access agreement that was executed last year. The first phase of those enhancements is scheduled to begin August 28, 2016.  A sole source contract is required to ensure the work is completed according to schedule.

· The Committee recommends awarding a sole source contract for site improvements at Albany Medical Center to Bob Talham, Inc. of Troy, New York for an amount not to exceed $82,502.
· Mr. Young noted that as a sole source agreement, management made every effort to ensure that minority groups were considered in the process.  

RESOLUTION NO. 28 - 2016 

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for Albany Medical Center Site Work 

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Miller

In Favor – 5

Opposed – 0

Abstentions - 1

Carried 

· Brake Drums are an essential part used in the maintenance of the Authority’s fleet, and a consistent and available supply is a requirement for its maintenance operations. The current contract will expire in August, and a new contract is required to ensure future price stability and parts availability. 
· The Committee recommends awarding a two-year contract for the purchase of brake drums to Vehicle Maintenance Program, Inc. of Boca Raton, Florida at the rates set forth in the bid documents, estimated at $53,014 for year one and $55,636 for year two, with actual costs to be determined by specific vehicle needs during the contract period.  This represents a 50% decrease in the cost for brake drums.
RESOLUTION NO. 29 - 2016 

Awarding a Contract for Brake Drums

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Stackrow noted that this is a significant price decrease for the Authority from the previous contract; basically due to a reduction in quantity.  He said that Mr. Zarcone advised the Committee that they have moved away from brake drums on buses to discs on buses, so there is less of a need to purchase brake drums. 
· To generate revenue, most transit agencies arrange for contractors to market, sell and install advertising displays on their vehicles and in their facilities.  Lamar Transit, LLC manages the facility advertising program on the Authority’s buses, in its shelters and at its rail stations. They organize the program, sell space, install, and maintain all advertising displays.  The current contract is set to expire in September.
· The Committee recommends awarding a revenue generating contract for facility and rolling stock advertising to Lamar Transit, LLC of Salt Lake City, Utah for a five-year term.  There is a revenue guarantee of $4,250,000 over the term of five years.
RESOLUTION NO. 30 - 2016 

Authorizing a Five-year Revenue Contract for Facilities Advertising Program

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

· In 2002, the Authority became self-insured for Worker’s Compensation and Disability Claims. A Third Party Administrator (TPA) manages these claims on the organization’s behalf.

· The current contract for these services is set to expire. A Request for Proposals was issued for these services, and two proposals were received. Staff evaluated these proposals based on price, experience and approach to this work and found that the one submitted by the incumbent, First Niagara Risk Management best suited current needs.

· The Committee recommends awarding a contract to First Niagara Risk Management of Buffalo, New York for Worker’s Compensation and Third Party Claims Administration services for a term of three years, with two optional one-year renewals.  The cost projection for the first three years of the contract is $300,000 based upon historical data and current claims in process.
RESOLUTION NO. 31 - 2016 

Awarding a Contract for Workers’ Compensation Third-Party Administration Services

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

· The Committee reviewed the annual Drug and Alcohol Policy and recommends its approval and adoption in its entirety.  There are no required regulatory changes to the policy.  There are minor edit changes in sections IX, X, and XII to provide added clarity, and those changes were highlighted in the policy.  
RESOLUTION NO. 32 - 2016 

Annual Review and Approval of the Drug and Alcohol Policy
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Miller
Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Stackrow noted that there is a plan in place that every 3 years, all employees receive a new employee handbook which incorporates any changes that have been made to the Drug and Alcohol Policy.  He also noted that new employees receive a copy of the policy when they come on board, and they are asked to sign off that they received it, read it and understand it.
Audit Committee Items

· Sarah Matrose gave the monthly audit report. Work in progress focused on the human resources benefits dependent review.  The report has been placed on file.
Investment Committee Items

· The Committee will convene on Monday and an update will be provided to members.

Administrative Discussion Items

· Thomas McKie gave the annual accident review report.  Fiscal year 2016 yielded 19 more accidents than fiscal year 2015. The accident rate remained almost flat at 5 accidents per 100,000 miles.  Overall, collision accidents were up 9%, and customer accidents were down 6%.

· Mr. McKie also summarized training and 19-A activities for the year.

· The Monthly Management Report was in the members’ packets.  Mortgage tax receipts were under budget projections by 11%.  Workers’ compensation was under budget for the third month in a row at 25%. Purchased transportation and liability-claims were also under budget at 10% and 50%, respectively. Parts, tires, and oil were over budget by 19%.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Committee reviewed the Monthly Non-Financial Report.   Overall, measurements this month were positive. Total ridership was down 1% for the month.  There were zero PMI’s not on time, and missed trips were at 29 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 30,382.  Scheduled work was at 76%. At the Committee’s request, staff adjusted this chart to reflect actual hours worked, as opposed to basing figures on closed work orders.  There were 18 preventable and 35 non-preventable accidents, and 74% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. Staff is addressing the closure rate.
For the Good of the Order

· Mr. Young commented about recent security issues, including the events in Florida.  Rick Vines gave an update on security measures.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Wednesday, September21, 2016 at 12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report From Norman L. Miller, Chair
· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met on Thursday, June 23, 2016 at 

12:30 pm at the 110 Watervliet Avenue office.    

· Ross Farrell presented an update on the River Corridor BRT and an overview of the financial commitments that will need to be prepared for the Federal Transit Administration Small Starts program.  

· Planning for the River Corridor started in 2009 with the North-South Corridor Study that recommended NY 32 as the principal route for BRT service.  Route 32 travels through Waterford, Cohoes, Troy, Watervliet, Menands, and Albany.  

· Conceptual Design and Alternatives Analysis Reports were accepted by the FTA, putting the project into the Development phase of the Small Starts application process.

· Applications for FTA Small Starts funding are due in September. A detailed submission will score the project from low to high. Applications must rate at least a “medium” to receive funding.  

· Staff is developing the submission that, hopefully, receives a medium-high rating to allow the Authority to aggressively compete with other projects as funding for the Small Starts program is limited. 

· The capital cost of the project is about $36 million, and the projected operating costs have been reduced to $2.3 million.  A board resolution will be required in July that commits the Authority’s local match for capital and its commitment to the operational costs.  

· Mr. Farrell provided an update on upcoming service changes in August. Service will be added to several routes to meet customer demand and alleviate overcrowding conditions. 

· One of the major changes will involve the Route 13, which will be rerouted along New Scotland Avenue to provide direct access to Albany Medical Center (AMC) and the Park South redevelopment.  This will also include new bus stops, shelters, and pedestrian amenities to encourage more AMC employees to use the service. AMC recently became a Universal Access partner, and this was part of that arrangement.  

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, July 21, 2016 at 12:00 noon at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided a report of his activities for June 2016 and a summary of Key Performance Indicators for May 2016.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· None
EXECUTIVE SESSION

· None
ANNOUNCEMENTS
· Chairman Stackrow expressed his gratitude to Stacy Sansky and Lance Zarcone for taking the time to work through APTA’s Standard Bus Procurement Document when they were initiating the purchase of the 12 new buses.  He stated that APTA has developed a standard for procuring buses for transit systems, and the goal of that document is to attempt to reduce the cost of the procurement.
· Chairman Stackrow also expressed his gratitude to Rick Vines and staff for coordinating the Risk Management Seminar.  He stated that he heard nothing but positive feedback.  He also stated that APTA does survey the attendees, so the Authority will get notification of what the rating is.  Basically, they do a 1 to 5 scale asking the participates to rate the sessions and the conference overall.  He advised that the APTA lead staff person from the conference said this was the best- ever conference, and Mr. Stackrow agreed and thanked everyone involved.
· Mr. Stackrow advised that last week, the Authority received notice that one of its Board members from Albany County has been replaced.  He recognized Board Member Thomas Owens for his years of service to Albany County and to the Authority.  He advised that Mr. Owens has been the Performance Oversight Committee Chair for several years, and through that role, he has also been a member of the Governance Committee.  He stated that Mr. Owens has been a great resource to him when he needed to reach out to discuss areas that he needed guidance on as the Chairman of the Board.  Mr. Stackrow and the members thanked Mr. Owens for his exceptional record of public service.   
· Mr. Young requested that a Resolution be prepared for Board approval recognizing Mr. Owens for all his contributions to the Authority.  Mr. Stackrow advised that this would be taken care of and that the Board will have Mr. Owens back for a formal thank you in the near future. 

UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Mr. Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:

July 27, 2016

September 28, 2016
October 26, 2016
ADJOURNMENT – 01:05 PM

Motion – Mr. Miller
Seconded – Mr. Owens
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  June 29, 2016
